

# **Maximum Impact:**

Targeting Supervision on Higher-Risk People, Places and Times

# **Public Safety Policy Brief**

No. 9 | July 2009



# **Executive Summary**

**D ne out of every 45 adults in the United States is under some form of criminal justice supervision in the community.**<sup>1</sup> These offenders commit a disproportionate share of the nation's street crime: recent national statistics indicate that more than half of jail inmates were on probation, parole or pretrial release at the time of their arrest.<sup>2</sup> Among these high-rate lawbreakers, a majority of the serious crimes are committed by a small fraction of people, in a small number of crime-ridden neighborhoods, during the first few months of probation or parole.<sup>3</sup>

This concentration of crime—by person, place, and time—offers extraordinary opportunities for policy makers to improve public safety and save millions in corrections budgets. At a time when states are facing historic budget deficits, state leaders can prevent a large share of the nation's criminal activity and cut corrections costs by helping probation and parole agencies focus their efforts on higherrisk offenders, in higher-risk neighborhoods, at higher-risk times through a strategy of targeted supervision.

Several states have begun to take advantage of the strategic opportunities offered by the concentration of crime. Arizona, Nevada and Pennsylvania, for example, have shortened supervision time for offenders who follow the rules of their release, thereby reducing the number of low-risk offenders on active caseloads and allowing probation officers to focus their efforts on those who are breaking the rules. In Maryland, parole agents are assigned to neighborhood-based caseloads in four parts of the state, a tactic that is credited in part with a 31 percent reduction in arrests compared to traditional supervision.<sup>4</sup>

Despite these and other changes, efforts at reforming community supervision strategies are still nascent. While recognizing the need



The Pew Charitable Trusts 901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org

#### ABOUT THE PROJECT

In 2006, the Pew Center on the States launched the Public Safety Performance Project to help states advance fiscally sound, data-driven policies and practices in sentencing and corrections that protect public safety, hold offenders accountable and control corrections costs.

The Pew Charitable Trusts applies the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. The Pew Center on the States identifies and advances effective policy approaches to critical issues facing states.

#### ABOUT THIS BRIEF

This document is part of a series of primers for policy makers about the critical choices they face in developing strategies to improve the public safety return on taxpayer dollars. For more on this topic, please visit our website at www.pewcenteronthestates.org/ publicsafety.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

This document was written for the Public Safety Performance Project of the Pew Center on the States by James Byrne in collaboration with Adam Gelb and Jake Horowitz. Dr. Byrne is a professor in the Department of Criminal Justice and Criminology at the University of Massachusetts, Lowell and the author of several books, journal articles and research reports on a wide range of criminal and juvenile justice policy issues. He also is co-editor of Victims and Offenders: Journal of Evidence-based Policies and Practices. Mr. Gelb is Director of, and Mr. Horowitz is a Senior Associate on, the Public Safety Performance Project.

#### ABOUT THE REVIEWERS

An earlier version of this document was reviewed by Amy Solomon and Scott Johnston. Ms. Solomon is Senior Research Associate at the Urban Institute's Justice Policy Center. Mr. Johnston is Chief State Supervisor for the Missouri Board of Probation and Parole. While these experts have screened the report and provided useful comments, neither they nor their current or former organizations necessarily endorse its findings or conclusions. for change, many states spread their efforts too thin. Some agencies fail to adapt because of bureaucratic inertia: it's just "the way they've always done business." Others face political pressure and legal requirements to maintain active caseloads of low-level offenders, depleting resources that could be used more efficiently on those who are more likely to re-offend.

However, the growing recognition that crime is heavily concentrated, along with mounting pressure on state budgets, is compelling more policy makers to encourage community supervision agencies to target the riskiest cases. By using risk assessment instruments to identify higher-risk offenders, community corrections departments can place them on higher-intensity caseloads to reduce crime and returns to prison. At the same time, they can save money and free up caseloads by allowing lower-risk offenders to earn their way off supervision by complying with the terms of their probation or parole. States can cut additional costs by consolidating their resources using a geographically targeted approach to put community corrections officers and intervention programs where they are needed most.

Ultimately, a new strategy of targeted community corrections can help cut the massive and still rising parole and probation rolls, while at the same time saving money and reducing crime.  $\hat{\mathbf{m}}$ 

#### Frontload Resources: Targeting Supervision at Higher-Risk Times

Offenders on probation and parole are at the highest risk of re-arrest during the first few months on community supervision. A 2008 report produced by the National Research Council (NRC)<sup>5</sup> reviewed records from over 240,000 offenders released from prison in 13 states, and found the overall probability of arrest is roughly twice as high in the first month of supervision as it is in the 15<sup>th</sup> month.

Perhaps equally as important, the arrest rate between months 15 and 36 for the group was uniformly lower. This suggests that supervision resources may have only marginal effects on offending after the first year back in the community. While arrest rates decline over time for all offense types, they decrease precipitously for drug and property offenses (Fig. 1). Between months 1 and 15 of supervision, the NRC report states, the chance of arrest for property and drug offenses drops by 40 percent.

The challenge for policy makers and corrections professionals is to respond to these facts by designing and testing new approaches to offenders during this initial "at risk" period. The first of the approaches to concentrated community supervision, **concentration by time**, focuses limited community corrections resources—including officers' time and program services—at the start of the offender's term of probation or parole. By "frontloading" resources and supervision, community corrections managers can be proactive; offenders become the focus of community supervision before—not after—they violate a specific rule or commit a new crime. Offenders who succeed during this initial period will either have proven that they were low risk to begin with or they will have reduced their risk level, for example, by completing a substance abuse treatment program or securing housing and employment. In either case, their success allows supervision agencies to shift resources to higher-risk offenders.<sup>6</sup>

Frontloaded supervision strategies are likely the first step toward shorter, more intensive supervision terms nationally. Texas, the state with the nation's largest community corrections population (accounting for more than 10 percent of offenders under community supervision in the country today),<sup>7</sup> has recently shortened maximum community supervision terms from 10 to 5 years for certain drug and property offenders.8 Several other states have adopted similar measures, including Pennsylvania, which passed a law in 2008 to move parolees onto "administrative" (or unsupervised) parole after one year if they comply with their conditions of supervision,<sup>9</sup> and Delaware, which in 2003 reduced most maximum probation terms to two years for violent felonies, one and a half years for drug offenses, and one year for other offenses.<sup>10</sup>

While some states are developing strategies to concentrate resources in the early months of supervision, other states are passing laws that allow the imposition of long-term or lifetime supervision on certain categories of offenders, based on the assumption that the threat they pose to the community will *not* diminish over time.

While this strategy runs counter to a concentrated supervision model, it is important to keep in mind that for many legislatures—and the public at large there is deep and understandable skepticism about the prospects for change in certain groups of offenders and a sense of justice that demands long periods of monitoring. Because these longer supervision terms for violent and sex offenders stretch the

#### RISK OF ARREST HIGHEST IN FIRST MONTHS AFTER PRISON

Between months 1 and 15 after release from prison, the chance of arrest drops by 40 percent.



already thin resources of most community corrections agencies, they put an even higher premium on frontloading supervision for offenders whose crimes and risk levels are less severe.

### Impact Players: Targeting Supervision at Higher-Risk Offenders

The second dimension of a concentrated supervision strategy, concentration by offender, targets limited resources toward the offenders who pose the greatest risk to the community. Research over the past 25 years has led to the development of a new generation of risk assessment tools that are able to predict with fairly strong accuracy the probability that an individual will commit more crimes.11 Once the subgroup of offenders posing the greatest risk of committing new offenses is identified, the next step is developing an effective, evidence-based risk reduction strategy that addresses their treatment, service and supervision needs. Research has demonstrated that closer supervision of probationers and parolees alone is not the answer; it only increases their revocation and re-incarceration rate.<sup>12</sup> However, there is considerable evidence that concentrating both services and supervision on these

higher risk, higher rate offenders will result in significant reductions in crime and victimization.<sup>13</sup>

To accomplish this, community corrections agencies must be able to employ a wide range of strategies to manage their work and the size of their caseloads, which are estimated at about 100 offenders per probation officer and 60 per parole officer.14 The most direct approach is to assign the higher-risk cases to probation or parole officers with smaller caseloads, thus allowing them to provide intensive supervision and services, while leaving medium- and lower-risk cases to officers with larger rolls. While research shows that the quality of supervision has more impact on outcomes than the simple frequency of contacts between officers and offenders,15 the American Probation and Parole Association has suggested that the best results can be achieved with the following caseload standards: intensive caseloads (20:1), moderate to high risk (50:1), low risk (200:1), and administrative caseloads (1000:1 or more).<sup>16</sup>

New technologies offer another way for states to intensify supervision of higher-risk offenders. A wide range of technological innovations can make the task of monitoring offenders much simpler, allowing frontline staff to track offender locations, movements, drug and alcohol consumption, risk level, and progress in treatment. Global Positioning Satellite (GPS) systems and other related electronic devices allow authorities to monitor remotely offenders' whereabouts. In other cases, offenders check in at ATM-like kiosks (that verify their identity) in their neighborhoods rather than consuming time and expense in travel to face-to-face meetings. Meanwhile, rapid-result drug tests and alcohol sensors give immediate reports on whether offenders have been using prohibited substances. Several states are investing heavily in these technologies, sometimes called "techno-corrections," as a way to supplement traditional, labor-intensive supervision practices or replace more expensive incarceration.<sup>17</sup>

Lawmakers in Arizona and Nevada recently passed legislation to help their community corrections agencies target higher-risk offenders by providing incentives for positive behavior change. A 2008 Arizona

law grants 20 days off of probation terms for every 30 days they remain in full compliance with the rules of their supervision.<sup>18</sup> In 2007, Nevada increased from 10 days to 20 days per month the credits that parolees can earn by complying with supervision conditions and paying fees and victim restitution.<sup>19</sup> Nevada lawmakers also expanded the incentive to probationers, allowing them to earn 20 days off of their supervision terms for each month in compliance as well. The state projected these measures would save \$28 million by 2009.<sup>20</sup> By creating a powerful incentive for offenders to obey the rules and meet their financial obligations, these laws help reduce caseloads, allowing officers to focus their energy and program slots on higher-risk offenders who are more likely to commit new crimes.

# Location Matters: Targeting Supervision on Higher-Risk Places

A disproportionate share of probationers and parolees live in a small number of neighborhoods where, research indicates, they are at an increased risk of re-offending.<sup>21</sup> For example, in Michigan, Wayne County is home to the highest number of parolees (over 20,000), the highest annual number of violent crimes (over 23,000) and the highest incurred cost of incarceration (over \$430 million).<sup>22</sup> Home to just 44 percent of Wayne County's adults, Detroit accounts for over 75 percent of the county's total correctional population.<sup>23</sup>

The third component of a concentrated supervision strategy, **concentration by location**, refers to the assignment of geographically determined caseloads as well as the deliberate siting—and concentration—of programs in these higher stakes, resource-poor neighborhoods.<sup>24</sup> These strategies gained momentum when Geographic Information Systems (GIS) allowed analysts to map where offenders lived and thereby confirmed the hunches of practitioners across the country. The maps dramatically displayed the heavy concentration of offenders in certain neighborhoods, as well as the distance those areas were from probation and parole offices and resource sites. For example, analysis by the Justice Mapping Center (Fig. 2) showed how geographically-determined caseloads could create efficiencies in Clark County, Nevada. Rather than supervising a randomly scattered group of offenders, officers could save travel time and gain community partners by focusing on one section of the city. Clark County, as well as counties in several other states, is now experimenting with this data-driven strategy in community corrections to determine workload needs and assign caseloads. Additional research is needed to pinpoint the value of concentrating community supervision by location. Maryland's Proactive Community Supervision initiative employs a wide range of evidence-based practices, including geographically-based caseloads, and has been shown to reduce re-arrests of parolees by 31 percent compared to a control group under traditional supervision.<sup>25</sup> Several other studies have explored the impact of resource availability, quality and location on

# OFFENDER CONCENTRATION ALLOWS FOCUSED CASELOADS

The maps below plot just two actual and hypothetical caseloads of equal numbers of probationers and parolees in Clark County, Nevada. Many zip codes could be supervised by just a few dedicated officers, rather than dozens of officers with scattered caseloads. Supervision officers can save on travel time and become better acquainted with specific communities if they work with geographically concentrated caseloads.



Creating maps and accompanying workload reallocation plans is the first step in designing supervision strategies for these high-risk communities. Similar mapping strategies might be used to identify the location of various programs, faith-based organizations and other supportive resources in these areas and to highlight gaps in services. Developing one-stop centers for services, assigning officers to neighborhoods, and encouraging stronger partnerships with neighborhood groups and law enforcement have all been identified as best practices. the behavior of offenders under community supervision.<sup>26</sup> These findings suggest that community change facilitates offender change.<sup>27</sup> While there are a variety of community change models to consider—the "Justice Reinvestment" approach pioneered by the Council of State Governments Justice Center; the "broken windows" strategy recommended by the Reinventing Probation Council; the Weed and Seed strategies popular with the Office of National Drug Control Policy; and restorative justice initiatives to name a few<sup>28</sup>—the renewed focus on the impact of communities on offenders appears long overdue. Concentrating supervision resources by location carries implications for new program development and evaluation. Ensuring probationers and parolees remain crime- and drug-free and follow the other rules of their community supervision is a complex task, necessarily requiring the coordination of agencies and organizations in both the government and the community. Many communities, however, lack a sense of ownership and genuine involvement in local supervision. And many probation and parole agencies are reluctant to tackle community-wide issues in an era of scarce resources.

Yet combating recidivism with corrections resources alone is insufficient. The reentry effort is gaining momentum in successfully pulling together law enforcement and other government agencies, notfor-profit service organizations, faith-based groups, treatment providers and other community groups to share in developing solutions to improving public health and safety. This effort puts community corrections agencies at the table with other stakeholders, who hold an equal or greater interest and responsibility for solving these complex issues.

Probation and parole officers can and should take a stronger leadership role in these initiatives.<sup>29</sup> They have the ability to be catalysts for change in the lives of large numbers of offenders in higher-risk communities and, in turn, to improve the quality of life in these communities as a whole.

#### Conclusion

Over the past two decades, the total population of this country's community corrections system nearly doubled (from 2.6 million to 5.1 million offenders),<sup>30</sup> probation and parole terms became longer, and supervision strategies aimed more and more at control of offender behavior. Ironically, however, these changes have led to higher costs as a significant number of probation and parole "failures" enter—or reenter—our prison system each year.<sup>31</sup> Only 57 percent of the 2.2 million adults discharged from probation in 2006 were successful, compared to 69 percent in 1990.<sup>32</sup> Among the parole population, the numbers are even lower:

The growing recognition that crime is heavily concentrated, along with mounting pressure on state budgets, is compelling more policy makers to encourage community supervision agencies to target the riskiest cases.

only 44 percent of the 520,000 parolees discharged in 2006 fulfilled the conditions of their supervision, compared to 50 percent in 1990.<sup>33</sup> In some states, as many as two out of every three prison admissions are for probation and parole revocations.<sup>34</sup>

Thankfully, several innovative community corrections practices are bucking these national trends. A growing research base and an emerging consensus among corrections experts have identified a number of successful approaches, including use of reliable assessment instruments to identify offenders' risk levels and develop case management plans that target the individual's specific risk factors. Other successful practices include partnering with law enforcement and community organizations such as health-care providers and faith-based organizations, and incorporating family, friends and employers directly into assessment, case planning and supervision to provide the broadest possible base of support. Finally, monitoring increasingly includes rewards and incentives for positive behavior, as well as swift and certain sanctions, such as community service or short jail stays, for violations of supervision rules.

Combined with these approaches, concentrated supervision strategies can help to achieve positive results for public safety and offender reintegration. The current climate, in which states are actively searching for solutions to reduce crime and corrections costs, provides policy makers a important opportunity to test and benefit from these new strategies.  $\hat{\mathbf{m}}$ 

#### Notes continued

- Pew Center on the States, One in 31: The Long Reach of American Corrections (Washington, D.C.: The Pew Charitable Trusts, March 2009).
- 2 Bureau of Justice Statistics, "Criminal Offenders Statistics." Available online at http://www.ojp.usdoj.gov/bjs/crimoff.htm#publications.
- 3 National Research Council, Committee on Community Supervision and Desistance from Crime, Committee on Law and Justice, Division of Behavioral and Social Sciences and Education, *Parole, Desistance from Crime, and Community Integration* (Washington, D.C.: The National Academy Press, 2007).
- 4 Taxman, Faye S., "Reentry and Supervision: One Is Impossible Without the Other," *Corrections Today*, 69 (2): 98–105 (2007). Available online at http://www.dpscs.state.md.us/publicinfo/publications/pdfs/dpp\_corrections\_today.pdf.
- 5 National Research Council, Parole, Desistance from Crime, and Community Integration, 2007.
- 6 Lowenkamp, Christopher and Edward Latessa, "Increasing the effectiveness of correctional programming through the risk principle: Identifying offenders for residential placement," *Criminology and Public Policy*, 4 (2): 263-290 (2005).
- 7 Glaze, Lauren E. and Thomas P. Bonczar, *Probation and Parole in the United States, 2006* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, 2007).
- 8 See Texas State Legislature, Session 80(R), House Bill 1678. Available online at
  - http://www.legis.state.tx.us/tlodocs/80 R/billtext/html/HB01678 F.htm.
- 9 See Pennsylvania General Assembly, 2007 Session, House Bill 6 / Act No. 83. Available online at http://www.legis.state.pa.us/CFDOCS/Legis/PN/Public/btCheck.cfm ?txtType=HTM&sessYr=2007&sessInd=0&billBody=H&billTyp=B&billN br=0006&pn=4192. See also Pennsylvania Department of Corrections Secretary Jeffrey A. Beard, testimony before the State House Judiciary Committee, November 15, 2007. Available online at http://www.legis.state.pa.us/cfdocs/legis/TR/transcripts/2007\_0207\_0002\_TSTMNY.pdf.
- 10 Delaware Sentencing Accountability Commission, "First Year Assessment of the 2003 Probation Reform Law's Impact on the Administration of Justice in Delaware (Senate Bill 50 and Senate Bill 150)" (January 15, 2005). Available online at http://sac.omb.delaware.gov/publications/documents/sb50-sb150.pdf.
- 11 Holsinger, Alex., Arthur Lurigio, and Edward Latessa, "Practitioners' Guide to Understanding the Basis of Assessing Offender Risk," in *Federal Probation*, 65(1): 46-50 (2001).
- 12 Petersilia, Joan, "Employ Behavioral Contracting for Earned Discharge Parole," Criminology and Public Policy, 6 (4): 807-814 (2007). Byrne, James, "The Social Ecology of Community Corrections: Understanding the link between individual and community change," Criminology and Public Policy, 7 (2): 263-274 (2008). MacKenzie, Doris, What Works in Corrections: Reducing the criminal activities of offenders and delinquents (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2006).
- 13 Byrne, James, "What Works in Prison Reentry," testimony presented before the House Appropriations Subcommittee on Commerce, Justice, Science and Related Agencies, Washington, D.C., March 12, 2009.
- 14 Pew Center on the States, One in 31: The Long Reach of American Corrections, March 2009.
- 15 National Research Council, Parole, Desistance from Crime, and Community Integration, 2007.
- 16 American Probation and Parole Association, Caseload Standards for Probation and Parole (Lexington, KY: The Council of State Governments, September 2006).
- 17 Harris, Patricia and James Byrne, "Community Corrections and Hard Technology," in *The New Technology of Crime, Law and Social* Control, edited by James Byrne and Donald Rebovich, 287-326 (Monsey, NY: Criminal Justice Press, 2007).

- 18 See Arizona State Legislature, 2008 Session, Senate Bill 1476.
- 19 See Nevada State Legislature, 2007 Session, Assembly Bill 510.
- 20 Pew Center on the States, Public Safety Performance Project, *Work in the States: Nevada* (February 2008). Available online at http://www.pew-centeronthestates.org/uploadedFiles/Nevada(1).pdf.
- 21 Kubrin, Charis, Gregory Squires and Eric Stewart, "Neighborhoods, Race, and Recidivism: The community re-offending nexus and its implications for African Americans," *Race Relations Abstracts*, 32(1): 7-37 (2007); Nilsson, Anders and Felipe Estrada, "Risky neighborhood or individuals at risk? The significance of neighborhood conditions for violent victimization in residential areas," *Journal of Scandinavian Studies in Criminology and Crime Prevention*, 8: 2-21 (2007).
- 22 Council of State Governments Justice Center, "Justice Reinvestment in Michigan: Analysis of Crime, Community Corrections and Sentencing Policies" (January 2009). Available online at http://justicereinvestment.org/states/michigan/pubmaps-mi.
- 23 Pew Center on the States, *One in 31: The Long Reach of American Corrections*, March 2009. See pages 8-9; higher concentrations of offenders are found in certain neighborhoods. In the Brewer Park area, for example, 1 in 7 male adults is behind bars or under community supervision.
- 24 Rhine, Edward, Gary Hinzman, Ronald Corbett, Dan Beto and Mario Paparozzi, "The 'Broken Windows' Model of Probation: A Call for Transforming Community Supervision," *Perspectives*, 25 (2): 30-33 (2001).
- 25 Taxman, Faye S., Corrections Today, 69 (2): 98-105 (2007).
- 26 Mears, Daniel and Avinash Bhati, "No community is an island: The effects of resource deprivation on urban violence in spatially and socially proximate communities," *Criminology*, 44 (3): 509-547 (2006); Jacobson, Jerry, "Do drug treatment facilities increase clients' exposure to potential neighborhood-level triggers for relapse? A small area assessment of a large, public treatment system," *Journal of Urban Health*, 1-13 (March 2006); Byrne, James and Faye Taxman, "Crime Control Strategies and Community Change: Reframing the Surveillance vs. Treatment Debate," *Federal Probation*, 70 (1): 3-12 (2006); Clear, Todd, *Imprisoning Communities: How mass incarceration makes disadvantaged neighborhoods worse* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2007).
- 27 Stowell, Jacob and James Byrne, "Does what happens in prison stay in prison? Examining the reciprocal relationship between community and prison culture," *The Culture Of Prison Violence*, 27-39 (Boston: Allyn & Bacon, 2008); Pattavina, April, James M. Byrne and Luis Garcia, "An Examination of Citizen Involvement in Crime Prevention in High-Risk Versus Low-to-Moderate-Risk Neighborhoods," *Crime and Delinquency* 52: 203-231 (2006); Taxman, Faye, "Assessment with a flair: offender accountability in supervision plans," *Federal Probation*, 70 (2): 2-7 (2006).
- 28 See, for example, http://justicereinvestment.org, http://www.manhattan-institute.org/html/broken\_windows.htm and http://www.ojp.usdoj.gov/ccdo/ws/welcome.html.
- 29 Byrne, James, Faye Taxman and Doug Young, Emerging Roles and Responsibilities in the Reentry Partnership Initiative: New Ways of Doing Business (Washington, D.C.: National Institute of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, 2004).
- 30 Pew Center on the States, One in 31: The Long Reach of American Corrections, March 2009.
- 31 Glaze and Bonczar, Probation and Parole in the United States, 2006.
- 32 Ibid.; Glaze, Lauren E. and Thomas P. Bonczar, *Probation and Parole in the United States*, 1998 (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, 1999).
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 For example, in FY2006, 65 percent of Kansas prison admissions were probation and parole revocations. Council of State Governments Justice Center, *Justice Reinvestment State Brief: Kansas* (New York, NY: Council of State Governments Justice Center, 2007).



The Pew Charitable Trusts applies the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. The Pew Center on the States identifies and advances effective policy approaches to critical issues facing states.

In 2006, the Pew Center on the States launched the Public Safety Performance Project (PSPP) to help states advance fiscally sound, data-driven policies and practices in sentencing and corrections that protect public safety, hold offenders accountable and control corrections costs.

www.pewcenteronthestates.org